Faculty Senate Meeting

Minutes

September 10 2001

Members Attending:

Other Attendees:

Comments from the Chair:

Bob Yowell noted that the decision to have the UCC and the Liberal Studies Councils elect faculty chairs is a major accomplishment. The UCC will have the support of the Provost's office and a 3-hour course release for the chair.

Ed Groenhout has retired from his position as vice president of strategic initiatives. This is significant because it will result in interactive television being in the hands of the Provost.

The Faculty Senate Forum will be a short newsletter with an editorial board to consider what and how we should communicate various issues.

The FSEC met with Sara Aleman, Interim Director of the Faculty Development Office. She said that she looks forward to working with the Senate, and we look forward to working with her and this office. We can perhaps look at the evaluation process and hopefully by the end of the year we could have a position statement about student evaluations (as one of many items used to evaluate faculty.)  This office should be more than a place to go when things go wrong. Rather it should be supportive/helpful.

There was an organizational march for unionization. About 300 people joined the march. Dayle Hardy-Short reminded the Senate that this is not a committee sanctioned by the Faculty Senate.

FSEC is recommending a new committee to develop a faculty driven strategic plan. This could include Senate and non-Senate faculty. It would represent the vision of the University from the faculty perspective. It would identify differences in our view from the NAU strategic plan.

Minutes: The minutes from the May 2001 meeting of the faculty senate were approved unanimously with corrections.

Topic:  Vacancies on Committees
A faculty senate ballot was distributed. Larry Morhwise was elected as Parliamentarian; Cathy Small was elected as External Relations Council Chair, Tom DeStefano, Pat Hayes, Marcus Ford, Rich Howie, and Mary Ann Steger were approved by acclamation to serve on the nomination committee. Nancy Paxton moved to suspend the Support Services Council for this year. This was also approved unanimously.

Topic: Summer Senate
The Senate functioned all summer for the first time. The Chair of the Senate got release time to serve. The Senate addressed the hiring of the new president. The Chair addressed ABOR in June, and attended the Council of Deans meeting and retreat.

Topic: Bylaws Report
Dayle Hardy-Short reported that at the May meeting a report was presented. [This memo was re-distributed for this meeting].  At the May meeting a motion was made and passed to table this action until this meeting. A motion was made and approved to put this item back on the table.  

Dayle asked the Senate for feedback on the recommended action items in the report. The final statement in the report is to select a committee from the Senate to consider implementation of the items in the report.  The Committee intentionally made recommendations vague because in some cases additional information needed to be gathered. These are guidelines for the next step.

Nancy Paxton summarized the spirit of the recommendations by saying that the committee identified a number of reasons why a change in the curriculum related committees is appropriate. It is an attempt to streamline these committees, to strengthen faculty participation so that faculty have predominance in these areas and strengthen faculty voice in these committees (see last page of the report.) The intent is to concentrate faculty participation, regularize the membership and election procedure, clarify the chain of command, reduce size of committees to avoid faculty burnout, and to increase cooperation between the Senate and these committees.

Lon Owen raised the question about release time for the UCC chair. Provost Haeger responded that the release is one course to start. He noted that this might result in a huge financial implication. Guy Senese asked whether the report addressed the issue of part time faculty. Dayle Hardy Short replied that the report did not address this issue. Roy St Laurent added that the committee was looking at the structure of the curricular related bodies. Dayle said that the issue of part time faculty may be appropriate to raise at the UCC meetings This is part of the ongoing concern, including statewide programs. The distributed learning committee (see report) looks at the delivery of the courses, but we don't know what is being done in the way of monitoring part time faculty. Perhaps the academic standards council could look at that. Part time staffing is increasing and we need to start talking about that, but it is not addressed in this report.  A question was raised about whether or not the program review is mandated by the regents (see item III-D).  Dayle replied that she believed that the program review is mandated, but not the committee as such. Provost Haeger agreed to check to see exactly how that is supposed to be done. Roy St Laurent said that the committee heard reports on that topic, and the impression that the committee got was that it was a stamp of approval before the item went to the Provost, but that it didn't really assess the program. Nancy Paxton added that because the program review committee is small, experts in a particular field do not necessarily review the program in question. The committee felt that we need a more representative group of faculty serving in the review process. A motion was made and seconded to approve the recommendations in the report. It was unanimously approved. Senators were asked to volunteer to be on this new committee as outlined in number IV of the report. Barb Perry, Walter Hopkins, Tom De Stephano, Dayle Hardy-Short and Paul Ferlazzo volunteered. A motion was made to approve by acclamation. The committee was unanimously approved.

Topic: Evaluation of Administrators
Roy St. Laurent said that that there are three parts to the motion (see handout): 1) to approve statement as handed out, 2) to authorize implementation group, and 3) to request the Provost's office to begin a "conditions of administrative service" document. Purpose is to provide input to administrators so they can improve their performance and for evaluative purposes. The committee asked for approval of the motion as outlined in the document. Once the motion is approved, the Faculty Rights and Responsibilities Council and the Council of Deans can move forward. A motion was made to approve the proposal. Provost Haeger pointed out a number of concerns: 1) any evaluation done by survey is public, 2) if the Deans and Chairs are to be evaluated, they need to frame the evaluation, 3) the evaluation itself is a department and College matter. We can provide guidelines/policy for evaluation, but it seems the Senate wouldn't want to get into the governance of departments and Colleges. Roy St. Laurent pointed out that they didn't consider the freedom of information act and that the motion puts implementation in the hands of the departments and Colleges.

University of Arizona has a condition of administrative service document that spells out policy issues. But there is not an evaluative process. Max Jerrell asked whether or not the issue of survey information being available to the public via the freedom of information act is also an issue relating to student evaluations of faculty. The Provost responded by saying that there are fundamental differences in the roles that administrators and faculty play. When you develop an evaluation system, one of the things to be careful about is that it would be easy to play to the evaluation system. A Dean may become more concerned with doing well on the evaluation system and not about the hard decisions that have to be made. Also, the Provost will be meeting with legal representatives of the University to see if this conforms to ABOR policy. ABOR may feel they will evaluate the President, and the President may say the same thing about the Provost. Provost Haeger said that no one really has a problem with an evaluative process, but it is how it will put into effect that is a concern. The Chairs and the Deans need to have a say in how it is done. General statements in policy could get us there. But there is an assumption that evaluations don't go on up. There has to be a relationship between goals set for the Dean and the evaluation. Max Jerrell pointed out that this would just be an input from faculty into the evaluation. We currently have no input. Roy St Laurent added that administrators are often unaware of the performance of chairs. The point is to inform not to direct the evaluative process.

There was a call for the question. Seconded. 22 voted in favor of proceeding to the vote on the motion. 13 opposed. 23 voted in favor of the proposal as handed out. 12 opposed.

Topic: Climate Survey
The question was raised as to what we should now do with the results of last year's survey. With the new administration, maybe some of faculty's concerns have changed. Bob Yowell suggested that the faculty's strategic plan could be in response to concerns identified in the survey. Suggestions and comments included having the labor organization take a look at it as it may be forming in response to concerns; David Arnall suggested that the survey be repeated to see if the climate has changed.

President Cargol has not yet responded to the results of the survey. There is a need to work with him to improve conditions. The issue of the President's new committees being formed without including faculty was raised. Bob Yowell agreed to ask President Cargol about the faculty governance issue at the full faculty meeting, and ask to allow us to be involved. A motion was made and seconded to provide the full support of the Faculty Senate to Bob Yowell in publicly asking the role of faculty in shared governance. The motion was approved.

Motion to adjourn.

